Brandon Select Board Meeting     
June 27, 2022
NOTE: These are unapproved minutes, subject to amendment and/or approval at the subsequent board meeting.

Board Members In Attendance: Seth Hopkins, Brian Coolidge, Tim Guiles, Tracy Wyman, Mike Markowski
Others in Attendance: Dave Atherton, Sue Gage, Jackie Savela, Jeff Biasuzzi, Steven Cijka, Marielle Blais, Matt Clouser 

Other In Attendance Via Zoom: Keith Whitcomb, Jack Schneider 
1.  Call to order 

The meeting was called to order by Seth Hopkins, Chair at 7:09PM.
a) Agenda Adoption 
Motion by Mike Markowski/Tracy Wyman to adopt the agenda as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 
2. Approval of Minutes
a) Select Board Meeting Minutes – June 13, 2022
b) Special Select Board Meeting Minutes – June 20, 2022  

Motion by Tracy Wyman/Brian Coolidge to approve the June 13th and June 20th Select Board meeting minutes as submitted. The motion passed with one abstention – Mike Markowski. 
Mike Markowski abstained as he was absent for the 6/20/22 meeting.

3. Town Manager’s Report

Dave Atherton provided the following report:
. A pre-construction meeting was held for the Arnold District culvert replacement with Trudell Civil Engineering and Poulin Landscaping on June 16th. It is tentatively scheduled for construction to start in August and plans are to close the road to through-traffic during construction from the Arnold/Hollow Road intersection to the town line on the north end. Mr. Atherton will be posting the road closure in the Reporter and Addison Independent as well as sending letters to the residents on Arnold District, RNESU, Leicester Town Offices. The Highway Department will also be taking advantage of the closure to replace cross culverts and perform ditch works in anticipation of paving.

. Mr. Atherton had a meeting to discuss further funding options for the WWTP upgrades with A&E and various State entities. This conversation was similar to the one had at the June 13th Board meeting. Still moving forward and hope to see more grant funding.
. Mr. Atherton met with Nanci of NRCS and Andreas of Watershed Consultants on moving forward with the stormwater chamber project that was identified in the stormwater masterplan. This is another fully grant funded project through the NRCS. The design phase has started with Summer 2023 as a tentative construction date.
. According to Matt Shirley's Instagram followers, Brandon is the Most Underrated City in Vermont. Mr. Shirley is known for his "brutally honest" charts and graphs on all things life related. 
Mr. Atherton advised Governor Scott has signed Act 181regarding the Department of Health that governs transition of authority for rental housing health and safety from the municipalities to the Department of Public Safety. The local officers are to still do health inspections until this happens. 
Rec. News:

. Baseball Season is wrapping up with the majors championship game for the Randy Adams Youth Baseball League being hosted at Neshobe tonight! Many thanks to our sponsors and coaches for an amazing season.
. The Brandon Independence Day Celebration is on Saturday, June 2nd. Parade starts at 10am with activities, music food and fun all day long. Fireworks will cap off the day and all of these activities are happening downtown! If there are any folks that would like to volunteer, please contact Bill Moore ASAP.
. Many thanks to Joel & Darcy McLaren of the Brandon Inn for being great hosts of multiple events and activities. The Brandon Rec swim lessons and the upcoming July 2nd family area and the Brandon Area Chamber of Commerce Summer Concert series are the most recent examples of their community service.
. July 9th is the inaugural Davenport Electric Fest which is being held at Estabrook Park on the 220th birthday of Brandon's greatest inventor, Thomas Davenport. A partnership with Green Mountain Power, the Brandon Rec Department and Brandon Energy Committee, this event will run from 11am – 6pm and feature electric motor-powered Busses, cars, motor bikes, bicycles, lawn equipment and more. Food trucks, music, and games. 
Tim Guiles requested an update on the Town’s charging station that was discussed at the last meeting. Dave Atherton has not received any information and suggested that it might be a Board decision as to whether they would like to change the fee. Mr. Guiles would like to know if the fee can be changed and would like background information but agreed it would be a good topic to talk about. Mr. Atherton noted that it can be changed and research was done on what the rates were in Middlebury and Rutland. Mr. Guiles stated the per kilowatt hour fee is good, but it is unusual to charge for parking as there is no charge for parking anywhere else. Mr. Atherton stated a Board decision will be needed. Seth Hopkins noted it would likely be an incentive to move the car once charged. Mr. Guiles noted one does not have to reserve a spot and is charged from the moment of plug in and this one is a flat 75 cents per hour. Mr. Atherton advised this was based on what Charge Point suggested. Mr. Hopkins asked if the Towns owns the equipment and it was confirmed the Town does own it. 
Motion by Tim Guiles that the board authorize to put the parking down to zero to just charge for the electricity. There was no second to the motion. 
Dave Atherton would like to make sure the fees cover the cost of the electricity. Mike Markowski asked if the parking fee is eliminated whether the fees will cover the electricity cost for the Town. Brian Coolidge thought the Town should leave the parking fee as is, due to needing extra funds for repairs. Tracy Wyman noted Charge Point had suggested this and he thought it should be left as is. It was noted the parking fee comes back to the town. Seth Hopkins suggested asking if the parking fee could be charged after the charging is complete. Mr. Atherton noted a person advised him that they charge their car for 3 hours and it cost $4 and the person was pleased. Mr. Guiles requested the Town Manager check whether the parking fee could begin once the vehicle is charged. 
Mr. Guiles asked how the Racial Equity Group is going. Dave Atherton stated there have been two meetings, but there has not been one in a couple of months. Mr. Guiles asked what the group is intending to do and Mr. Atherton noted they are waiting for VLCT to provide information on the Equity Conference that was held and they will work from that. Mr. Guiles would like to know when the next meeting is to be held.
Seth Hopkins asked if Mr. Atherton has discussed Act 181 with the Town’s Health Officer regarding the rental inspections. Dave Atherton advised the notice was just received and he will be having a conversation. He would like to have the health officer remain until the State has taken it over. Mr. Hopkins asked what the timeframe would be for the Arnold District culvert project. Mr. Hopkins advised it has to be done by October 15th and depends on when the box arrives. He does not have a schedule at this point but it should go fairly quick. They can set it in a day or two once the box is received.

 4. Zoning Administrator Report
Seth Hopkins thanked Jeff Biasuzzi for the report that was provided. Mr. Biasuzzi stated he provides a semi-annual report and noted it was a better than average permit year and some forward progress in commercial work. There have been some new developments with the Steinberg Road area. He stated the Planning Commission had a huge shake up with the departure of 3 long-term members and have learned there is going to be a 4th vacancy by the end of the summer. There is not an alternate Planning Commission member. Seth Hopkins advised the Select Board made the Planning Commission board a five-member board at the last Select Board meeting. Mr. Biasuzzi stated Bill Mills is now the interim Chairperson of the Planning Commission. Whatever advertising could be done to obtain new members would be helpful. Mr. Biasuzzi suggested the Select Board could appoint the Zoning Administrator as an alternate since he is usually at the meetings and could be the alternate if there is a need to make a quorum. Mr. Hopkins thanked all who have been serving on the Planning Commission as they have been doing some important work and is an important commission for the Town in terms of regulations. He hopes that people will consider serving on the Planning Commission. The Commission meets the first Monday of every month for a period of 2 hours. Mr. Hopkins would like the Planning Commission to remain at the five members to allow three available for a quorum and would prefer Brandon residents to be on the commissions. Dave Atherton will be advertising for the open positions. Sue Gage volunteered to fill in as an Alternate to the Planning Commission when there are quorum issues. 
Motion by Tim Guiles/Mike Markowski to appoint Sue Gage as an Alternate to the Planning Commission. The motion passed unanimously. 

Mr. Biasuzzi noted when distributing the agenda, he asks the Planning Commission members to advise if they are not going to be in attendance and he could advise Ms. Gage at that point. 

Mr. Biasuzzi stated two zoning issues noted on Page 2 of his report relate to farm animals and cannabis regulations. The Board has decided to appoint a Cannabis Control Board but it is not in the BLUO, except for approving related issues such as fencing, greenhouses, signage. Other than those instances, it is up to the future Town and State Cannabis Boards. The farm animal issues have been quiet this year. In other towns, he has had to work on this topic. Unique to Brandon, there is a related animal ordinance in the BLUO that is dedicated to farm animals that is less than the stand-alone animal ordinance. There was a suggestion to make them all one ordinance. Mr. Biasuzzi noted the Town of West Rutland has a proposed ordinance that is being vetted by VLCT and the Planning Commission has been working on it for 2 years. There is now a section that addresses the keeping of all animals in a village setting and other sections that might be of interest to Brandon. The Brandon Planning Commission has been given a copy of the draft language from Wallingford and West Rutland and they will be drafting a document. Tim Guiles suggested it be combined with the free-standing animal ordinance and it would be good for the Select Board to see the language. Mr. Biasuzzi will send the Select Board the proposed language from West Rutland. Mr. Hopkins stated if it is in the BLUO the Planning Commission writes it and if it is a stand-alone ordinance the Select Board writes it. Mr. Atherton suggested getting the information to the Town Manager and Select Board for review and then scheduling the two public hearings after this has been discussed. Mr. Biasuzzi stated it can be removed from the BLUO if there is a free-standing comprehensive ordinance. This item will be placed on the agenda for the Select Board’s discussion at the next meeting. Mr. Biasuzzi stated the intention of putting it in the BLUO was well-intended, but it is cumbersome. Mr. Biasuzzi advised there is a signage issue with the Farmer’s Market. This is an organization that will be every summer and may need to go to the DRB. He suggested the Farmer’s Market submit an application for a permit and take them in when they are not present. They would then not have to come every year. Dave Atherton stated there was an issue about the Farmer’s Market sign and he talked to them about putting it up the day of the market as it is not a problem as a daily sign and has not caused a problem. Tim Guiles noted on June 28, 2021, the Select Board approved to allow for temporary signs for businesses but not to be placed within the highway right-of-way and this needs to be enforced. Mr. Guiles stated he has notes that Mr. Atherton has talked with business owners and there is awareness of what is allowed and not allowed. Mr. Biasuzzi advised no enforcement actions have been taken by the Town. Mr. Guiles thinks signs should be taken down if they are not by the rules that have been set. Mr. Biasuzzi stated there is an adoption process for an ordinance and making decisions in meetings is muddying the water, as it conflicts with an approved ordinance, and may be unenforceable. Mr. Atherton stated the Town has an obligation with the right of way as there is the State ordinance as well, regardless of local permits. The Town has to be careful with the Class 1 highways in following the State’s right of way. Mr. Biasuzzi stated his concern in allowing signs on public property is it will proliferate. The basic rule is that one is not allowed to place business signs on public property, except for specific instances. The Board can approve two 21-day periods and they have the authority to allow private signs on public property. He suggested considering saying no to any signs in public parks. Mr. Atherton advised the Farmer’s Market has a permit to use the park during their hours of business and have leased the land as their storefront. Mr. Biasuzzi stated there is not a cohesive set of rules that allows for these issues. Mr. Hopkins advised the entire point of the policy was to make it comprehensive and not ad hoc decisions of the Town Manager, and there was a thorough sign revision in the BLUO in the last couple of years. Mr. Biasuzzi stated what this did not address was public property. Mr. Atherton advised Center Street signs have always had to come to the Board because they protrude in the right of way and what the Board had done covers this as a Select Board decision. Mr. Biasuzzi noted there are several businesses that do not conform to the BLUO that causes confusion. Mr. Hopkins suggested the Board’s action of June 28, 2021, be submitted to the Planning Commission to incorporate into the sign ordinance of the BLUO. Mr. Guiles noted the Town Manager can use different levels of enforcement starting with a simple discussion to assure that businesses know what the rules are. Mr. Biasuzzi reported there are a couple of unpermitted signs of businesses that have moved in and this will be discussed with the Planning Commission. Dave Atherton will provide maps to the Zoning Administrator that shows the right of ways. He noted there were four businesses that had to move their signs with the Route 7 project. Mr. Hopkins stated the sign ordinance was developed through community input and the resulting ordinance was reflective of the communities desire and he wanted to assure the conversation is reflecting the communities desires and not making ad hoc decisions. Mr. Biasuzzi advised the Planning sent out a survey to the local businesses and there was feedback on signage. Mr. Guiles wants the Farmer’s Market to have a sign and the local businesses to have signs, but he wants them in a space that does not encroach on the vision of the drivers. Mr. Biasuzzi stated the problem is that there is a complicated road pattern around the park and he thinks that signs should be approved based on a specific site plan. Mike Markowski stated there are two lanes around central park that have 22 feet with the turning lane and main travel lane. Mr. Markowski stated the State uses the yellow center line as a reference point. Where the sign currently is at the cross walk, if they are two feet from the curb, they are 24 feet from the center line. Mr. Biasuzzi will send the Select Board the animal language and the sign survey. 
Motion by Seth Hopkins/Tim Guiles to decline to approve the Farmer’s Market request to install a sign or signs in Central Park for 120 days on the basis of not having any authority to do so per outline of ordinances cited by the Zoning Administrator. The motion passed unanimously. 

Mr. Hopkins thanked Mr. Biasuzzi for bringing to the Planning Commission to consider the Board action of June 28, 2021. Mr. Biasuzzi stated if the Farmer’s Market may submit a permit through foliage season. 
Mr. Hopkins appreciated the Zoning Administrator in working on the situation on Wood Lane as the residents have expressed appreciation for the consideration. Dave Atherton noted Chief Kachajian has also been working on this item.
5. Public Comments and Participation
There was no discussion held. 
6. Appointments
a) Energy Committee to Fill Anticipated Vacancy – Indefinite Term
Motion by Tim Guiles/Mike Markowski to appoint Lolli Hoxie to the Energy Committee to replace Lowell Rasmussen when he steps down in August. The motion passed unanimously. 
Seth Hopkins noted that Lollie Hoxie is a Brandon resident and is willing to fill the position. Mr. Hopkins wanted to thank Elaine for the memo and the updated list of appointments. 

7. Letter of Support for the Brandon Free Public Library Grant Request  
Tim Guiles stated the Brandon Public Library is working to get grants in support of their improvement project. One place they are looking to is the VCHB grant and Village Tax Credit and they need letters of support. Molly Kennedy reached out to him and he would like to show support to the library to help them succeed. Seth Hopkins asked if this is a grant that the Select Board has supported in the past. Dave Atherton assumed it is the next step of the grant the Town has supported them on, like the Clean Water and Engineering grant. Mr. Atherton stated the grant will likely have to go through the Town and Jackie will have to do the work for it. Mr. Guiles stated the letter is needed immediately and asked if clarification can be done after. Mr. Atherton will reach out to the Library for clarification. 
Motion by Tim Guiles/Brian Coolidge to write a letter of support for the Brandon Free Public Library with the condition that Dave Atherton vets the request to assure that it fits with the Town’s needs. The motion passed unanimously. 

9. West Seminary Park Stormwater Mitigation

Dave Atherton stated in 2017, a final report was received for a stormwater master plan. The West Seminary Park was identified where the Town is receiving 10 acres of run off from East and West Seminary. There is a pre-existing storm system that is there now and this would put chamber tubes for better filtration to catch more sediment and have cleaner water. It is similar to the New England Woodcraft project and will be grant funded and will clean up more of the runoff. He did not believe there is any Town match for the grant and would like approval from the Board to continue with the design. 
Motion by Tim Guiles/Tracy Wyman to move forward on the West Seminary Park stormwater mitigation as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 
10. Late Homestead Penalty

Tim Guiles suggested not having a penalty for late homestead filings and requested information from Sue Gage on whether there is a benefit to having a penalty. Sue Gage did not see a benefit to having a penalty and noted there are not many people that have not filed. There had been a time when people were not filing for their homestead and she does not like the penalty. Jeff Biasuzzi stated Ms. Gage has mentioned many times about the homestead filing to long-time Vermont residents who did not know about it and they could have been receiving homestead reductions. He noted that she is a great educator on this topic. Seth Hopkins noted this had been assessed in prior years, but it has been decided not to assess a penalty this year.
Motion by Tim Guiles/Seth Hopkins to not assess late homestead filing penalties this year. The motion passed unanimously. 

11. Internal Financial Controls Checklist for Municipalities

Seth Hopkins advised he has taken financial training. Mr. Hopkins asked Sue Gage to provide to the Board written policies about financial operations. Sue Gage stated they are in multiple files and some are not electronic. Tim Guiles asked if it is a reasonable task to request. Ms. Gage noted this will take a while and also advised that she will be reviewing the policies this year. Mr. Hopkins stated the Board has not seen procedures regarding the warrants, though it may have been done internally at the Town Office and noted it would be good for the Board to have. 
Motion by Mike Markowski/Tracy Wyman to accept the Internal Financial Controls Checklist with addition of note that Seth Hopkins has taken financial training. The motion passed unanimously. 
12. Assignment of Funds

Seth Hopkins stated these are funds that are in the current year’s budget that is about to end and there is a request to designate the funds in the next year for these items. Mr. Hopkins asked if Item 1 was a reassignment from a year ago and Dave Atherton confirmed that it was the case. Mr. Hopkins asked if it can be authorized for a second year. Jackie Savela stated last year it was assigned from the Police Department budget for the Highway for an additional person, but the funds were not used. Sue Gage noted it was not placed in the Highway budget. Tim Guiles did not see the benefit of assigning funds and asked if it should go into the General Fund. Mr. Hopkins asked if it is necessary to designate for specific items. Mr. Atherton stated he likes to stay within what funds are budgeted for. Mr. Guiles stated it is useful to see what is left over at the end of the year and he would like it to go into the reserve. Mr. Hopkins understands when funds are for a specific program. Ms. Gage stated it is easy for her to not assign, but she thinks for people that are looking at their individual budgets, they like to know what they have to work with and this is a benefit to those departments. As far as accounting, it does not make a difference. Jackie Savela stated it is helpful for departments to know that there is additional money for possible professional development or items that are needed like fuel. Mr. Atherton noted he had a conversation with Chief Kachajian regarding training that will have to be done in New Hampshire that cannot be done in Pittsford. Mr. Atherton advised that Ms. Savela sends an email to all departments regarding the outstanding funds at year-end. 
Motion by Tracy Wyman/Mike Markowski to assign funds of $30,000 to the Police Department, $5,262 to the Canine Program from donations and $8,000 for Buildings and Grounds for fuel as presented in memo. The motion passed with one “no” vote – Tim Guiles. 

13. Fiscal

a) Consider Purchase of FY 22/23 Diesel Fuel and Heating Fuel

b) Consider Purchase of FY 22/23 Propane

c) Warrant – June 27, 2022 - $258,482.92
Mike Markowski asked about the taxing of fuel for the Town trucks. Dave Atherton stated this was changed a couple of years ago. Jackie Savela stated there is one tax the Town is exempt from. Tim Guiles noted he has been getting fuel usage for propane and heating oil from Elaine and requested Ms. Savela provide the gas usage for the Town for this fiscal year. Mr. Hopkins noted Elaine has provided information on the quotes she received for the propane, diesel fuel and heating fuel. 
Motion by Mike Markowski/Tracy Wyman to approve the warrants as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 
The Select Board recessed at 8:35PM.

The Select Board reconvened at 8:41PM.

Motion by Mike Markowski/Tracy Wyman to enter into executive session at 8:41PM for the appointment or employment or evaluation of a public officer or employee per 1 V.S.A. 313(3)(a)(3) to include the Town Manager. The motion passed unanimously. 
10. Executive Session

The Board came out of executive session at 9:58PM.

The Board Chair is authorized to execute a new employment contract with the Town Manager as negotiated this evening.

11. Adjournment

Motion by Brian Coolidge/Mike Markowski to adjourn the Select Board meeting at 10:00PM. The motion passed unanimously. 
Respectfully submitted,

Charlene Bryant

Recording Secretary
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